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MINUTES 
 

Meeting: Calne Area Board 

Place: Calne Hub and Library, The Strand, Calne SN11 0JU 

Date:  5 December 2023 

Start Time: 6.30 pm 

Finish Time: 8.34 pm 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:  

Matt Hitch,(Tel): 01225 718059 or (e-mail) matthew.hitch@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
In Attendance: 
 
Wiltshire Councillors 
Cllr Sam Pearce-Kearney (Chairman), Cllr Ashley O'Neill and Cllr Tom Rounds 
 
Also in Attendance 
 
Cllr Mike Sankey 
 
Wiltshire Council Officers 
  
Ros Griffiths – Strategic Engagement & Partnerships Manager 
Louisa Young – Area Board Delivery Officer 
Dom Argar – Assistant Multimedia Officer 
Matt Hitch – Democratic Services Officer 
 

 
 

Total in attendance: 36 
 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
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Minute 
No.. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision 

Tributes to Cllr Tony Trotman 
 
The Area Board held a minute’s silence to remember Cllr Tony Trotman, who had sadly 
passed away the previous week. 
 
A number of tributes were paid to Cllr Trotman, including from Calne’s Mayor, Robert 
MacNaughton. The Chairman praised Cllr Trotman for his kind support and described him 
as man who you could ask any question to. Cllr Ashley O’Neill applauded Cllr Trotman as a 
fantastic community champion with a kind heart, who was often referred to as Mr Calne 
and said that he would miss his knowledge and encouragement.  Cllr Tom Rounds added 
that Cllr Trotman was a lovely man who was much loved around the town. 
 

107   Apologies for Absence 

 Apologies were received from: 
 

 Cllr Ian Thorn 

 Inspector Pete Foster 

 Isabel McCord – Chairman of Bremhill Parish Council 

 Mark Cawley – Heddington Parish Council 

108   Minutes 

 The Chairman noted an error in the minutes of the previous meeting, raised by 
John Barnes from Calne Without Parish Council. The minutes had incorrectly 
recorded that improvement work had been carried out on the steps and drainage 
at their village hall, when actually the work had been undertaken on the steps 
linking Old Derry Hill with the main village.  
 
On the proposal of Cllr Tom Rounds, seconded by Cllr Ashley O’Neill, it was 
resolved to make the: 
 
Decision 
 
To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 5 September as a true and 
correct record, subject to the following amendment replacing: 
 
He also reported that they had carried out improvement works on the 
steps and drainage at their village hall.  
 
With: 
 
He also reported that they had carried out improvement works on the 
steps linking Old Derry Hill with the main village.  
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109   Declarations of Interest 

 In relation to the Calne Wordfest grant application under Item 11, the Chairman 
noted that he had received a dispensation from the Monitoring Officer for an 
Other Registerable Interest, being a Trustee of Calne Wordfest. The 
dispensation allowed him to chair the item and remain in the room in his 
capacity as a councillor and take part in debate. However, he would not vote on 
the item.  
 
Cllr Tom Rounds declared that he was a member of Calne Town Council. 
Members of town councils had a standing dispensation to participate in and vote 
on applications from their councils unless there was any other valid reason not 
to do so. 

110   Chairman's Updates 

 The Chairman noted that a consultation was open on the Calne and Melksham 
Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plans (LCWIP) until 22 December. 
There would also be an opportunity to comment on the final report in early 2024. 
A member of the public, Celia, highlighted the importance of walking within the 
plan, noting that the majority of comments related to cycling. Glenis Ansell from 
Clane Town Council spoke about ensuring that all of the relevant footpaths were 
included in the plans, including to Marden Farm.  

 
The Chairman thanked the public for attending the following events held in the 
area: 
 

 The Big Dementia Day – 16 September 2023 
 The Local Plan in person consultation – 16 October 2023 
 Ask the Leader – 26 October 2023 

 
 
The Chairman also highlighted that the Rise Trust had been awarded £5,000 
from the Police and Crime Commissioner’s Community Action Fund, some of 
which would help go towards supporting activities in Calne.  

111   Information Items 

 The Chairman noted the information items as set out in the agenda pack, these 
were: 
 

 The Wiltshire Council Consultation Portal was open.  

 Crime figures were available for Calne and the surrounding areas.  

 Independent Visitor Scheme, pg. 15 

 Cost of Living Update, pg. 17-18 

 Warm and Safe Wiltshire, pg.19-21 

 Archaeology Service Newsletter, pg. 23-29 
 
The Chairman highlighted that page 24 of the agenda pack provided detail on 
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the early history of Calne, including information from archaeological digs in 2016 
and 2021.  

112   Scottish and Southern Electricity Networks (SSE) 

 Mel Grace from Scottish and Southern Electricity Networks (SSEN) explained 
that they were responsible for the maintenance of cables in the regional 
electricity network. They were not the company to which customers paid their 
bills but did receive a small part of the bill to maintain the network. She then 
referred the Area Board to information about grid capacity and power outages in 
Calne, available on page 39 of the agenda pack. This information had been 
requested following questions at the recent Ask the Leader session on 26 
October.   
 
She explained that the Priority Services Register allowed vulnerable people to 
sign up to be contacted during prolonged power outages. The most vulnerable 
customers would, where appropriate, be eligible to receive further assistance 
and a welfare van would travel to their home to ensure that they were receiving 
the right support. For security, it was also optional to set a password that the 
support assistant would provide on arrival. It was noted that it was possible to 
report a power outage anywhere in the country by ringing 105. Further 
information could be obtained by contacting melanie.grace@sse.com.  

113   Partner Updates 

 Written updates were available in the agenda pack from the following partners: 
 

 Community First, pg. 41-47 

 Dorset and Wiltshire Fire and Rescue, pg. 49-53 

 Healthwatch Wiltshire, pg. 55 

 Age UK, pg. 57-58 

 Hilmarton Parish Council, pg. 59 

 Calne Town Council, pg. 61 

 Calne Without Parish Council, Agenda Supplement pg. 1 

 Calne Community Neighbourhood Plan, Agenda Supplement 1 pg. 3-4 

 Wiltshire Police, Agenda Supplement 1 pg. 5-14 

 Wiltshire Police Road Safety, Agenda Supplement 1 pg. 15-26 
 
A written update from Bremhill Parish Council is attached to these minutes.  
 
The following partners also provided verbal updates: 
 
Calne Community Safety Forum 
 
Glenis Ansell reported that the group was planning to reinstate the Safe Spaces 
Scheme. Information was requested by Alan Hill from Calne Town Council about 
the involvement of Wiltshire Council in the Safe Spaces Scheme. The Strategic 
Engagement and Partnerships Manager, Ros Griffiths, noted that a response 

mailto:melanie.grace@sse.com
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would be co-ordinated and provided to Cllr Hill and the Community Safety 
Forum directly. 
 
Calne Health and Social Care Forum 
 
Diane Gooch, the Area Board’s Older Person’s Champion, reported that they 
were running reconnecting sessions on Tuesday mornings which were attended 
by 50 people. She also noted that the Area Board had funded forthcoming 
Celebrating Age projects, including a pantomime in February and an opera in 
March 2024.  
 
The Older Person’s Champion also highlighted that Calne Health and Social 
Care Forum had been contributing to Wiltshire Council’s dementia strategy and 
that Calne was the first dementia friendly town in Wiltshire. Alison Ingham, 
Practice Manager at Northlands Surgery, added that Christmas party for carers 
would be held in Calne Town Hall and that Calne Health and Social Care Forum 
wanted to hear local views about dementia service needs. 
 
Calne Town Council 
 
Alan Hill gave an overview of recent updates from Calne Town Council, 
including:  
 

 The town council had agreed its budget for 2024-25, including a five 
percent increase for a Band D property. He noted that although the 
precept would increase in the forthcoming financial year, the budget had 
not gone up for the previous seven years. Calne Town Council had 
previously had the highest Band D precept of any town in Wiltshire but, 
due to financial control in recent years, it was currently down to eleventh.  

 He was pleased to report that Calne had been approved to be the 
location of a new banking hub and that this step was supported by the 
town council.  

 It was important to have a footpath from Marden Farm to Kingsbury 
Green Academy to allow pupils to get safely to school. 

 He noted that he would welcome more information about newly painted 
survey markings in the town. 

 Concerns were raised about the closure of the A3102 in Royal Wootton 
Bassett on 25 November, as the diversion was through the A4 in Calne, 
which had been closed on 24 November.  

 
The Chairman noted that he been assured by Wiltshire Council’s Highways 
Team that they would consider the timing of every set of road works when 
approving the schedule.  
 
Wiltshire Police 
 
Sergeant Mike Tripp gave the following update on activity in the Community 
Police Team’s area: 
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 They had conducted a number of engagement activities including at Holy 
Trinity C of E Academy, where Police Constable Jon Bourke gave a 
presentation about County Lines.  

 The force had been undertaking immigration enforcement, modern 
slavery and anti-drug related activities.  

 An adult had recently been arrested for drink driving and another for 
assaulting an emergency worker. 

 A Community Protection Notice had been issued to the owner of an out-
of-control dog.  

 An adult male had been charged with a serious offence but, as the 
suspect had been detained, they were no longer believed to be a threat to 
the public.  

 
In response to a query about shoplifting by young people at a local supermarket 
Police Community Support Officer, Mark Cook, explained that the supermarket 
had attended a recent Community Safety Forum meeting to receive advice 
about how to tackle the issue.  
 
Calne Without Parish Council 
 
John Barnes provided an update on environmental and road safety issues, 
including: 
 

 The parish council had received 120 trees earlier that day that would be 
given away free to residents who had registered for the Plant a Tree 
Scheme. 

 They were offering a thermal imaging camera loan scheme.  

 A path was being reinstated where it crossed Millennium Bridge.  

 The parish council would like to see a weight limit imposed for vehicles 
travelling along Norley Lane in Studley.  

 The progress in clearing the footpath along the A4 was welcomed.  
 
Cllr Ashley O’Neill noted that progress was being made on Wiltshire Council’s 
freight strategy and that he had been lobbying for a full-width pavement along 
the A4.  
 
Cherhill Parish Council 
 
Progress had been made on Cherhill Monument and White Horse.  
 
Calne Community Neighbourhood Plan 
 
John Barnes reported that the Calne Community Neighbourhood Plan Steering 
Group had recommended reducing the scope of the proposed housing allocation 
in the draft Wiltshire Local Plan in order to complete the review before Calne 
Without Parish Council was restructured to form six separate councils in May 
2025.  
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114   BaNES, Swindon and Wiltshire Together - Integrated Care Board 

 Fiona Slevin-Brown, Place Director for Wiltshire at the Integrated Care Board 
and Jo Cullen, Director of Primary Care, from the Integrated Care Board 
delivered a wide-ranging presentation about health provision in the local area. 
They gave a brief overview of the Integrated Care System, explaining that it was 
established to better join up health and care services.   
 
During the discussion, points included: 
 

 The Area Board thanked the directors for their update.  

 They were informed that a Primary Care Network was a group of GP 
practices working together with other health and social care organisations 
to provide integrated services to the local population. 

 In response to queries about the impact of an increasing population on 
service provision, the directors explained that GP surgeries were funded 
according to their registered population. The role of the Integrated Care 
Board was to understand the views of the local population about how they 
accessed services and to co-ordinate service provision across the area. 

 It was noted that were economies of scale that could be achieved within a 
Primary Care Network by working closely together.  

 In response to reservations from Cllr O’Neill about whether Patford House 
Partnership joining the proposed Primary Care Network would help to 
improve services, given previous challenges, the directors stressed that 
the focus would be on patient outcomes across the network and bringing 
professionals together.   

 When asked by representatives from Calne Town Council about the 
timeline for the proposed new medical practice in Calne, the Director of 
Primary Care stated that she hoped to bring some positive news soon. 
She noted that plans for the new centre needed to be assessed in the 
context of service provision across the area and were therefore related to 
plans for the Primary Care Network.  

 Alan Hill from Calne Town Council said he would welcome further 
collaboration between the Patford House Partnership and the Integrated 
Care Board in delivering the new medical centre.  

 The Place Director emphasised that forming a Primary Care Network 
would help to unlock funding from central government and support the 
business case for a new premises.  

 Emmy Butcher, the Managing Partner at Patford House Partnership, 
explained that the original business case for the proposed centre was 
approved before the Covid-19 pandemic and that projected costs had 
increased by 40 percent since then. It would be necessary for Patford 
House Partnership to bring a revised business case to the Integrated 
Care Board.  

 Huw, from Northlands Surgery Patient Participation Group, expressed 
concerns about the direction of the project to deliver the new medical 
centre. The Manging Partner at Patford House Partnership reassured the 
Area Board the Patford House were working closely with their builder to 
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submit a revised business case to the Integrated Care Board and that a 
project manager was in place. 

 It was noted that Patford House had submitted two business cases to the 
Integrated Care Board, but they had not met the criteria required by NHS 
England. The Place Director emphasised that the business case was not 
being delayed pending a wider strategy and that it would need to be 
assessed through the District Valuer Service, a nationally run body 
independent of the Integrated Care Board.  

 Alison Ingham, Practice Manager at Northlands Surgery, highlighted that 
they were facing lots of pressure given the volume of patients at their 
practice and challenges caused by the pandemic. She noted that 
decisions about a possible extension at Northlands would have to be 
taken in the context of provision across the wider area, as a band new 
practice could impact their number of patients in the longer term.  

 Details were sought about dental services for children. It was noted that 
oral health was a priority for the Integrated Care Board and that schemes 
were being run for supervised toothbrushing. Furthermore, work was 
being done to ensure that Children Looked After had access to dental 
services.  

 Further information was sought about the support on offer for children 
with autism.  
 

115   Area Board Priority and Working Group Update 

 Young People 
 
The Chairman reported that he had visited Kingsbury Green Academy to receive 
presentations from students. He stated that it was amazing to hear their 
perspective and noted that it was important to think about how best to 
communicate with young people.  
 
Older People 
 
Cllr Tom Rounds praised the successful Dementia Day held on 16 September 
2023. He noted that the Dementia Dome had been a useful experience and that 
they would look to hold events in 2024.  
 
Environment 
 
Area Board Delivery Officer, Louisa Young, explained that Calne Without Parish 
Council had held a fantastic eco-day, which had been attended by councillors. 
She also highlighted that a report on Wiltshire Council’s response to the climate 
emergency had been considered by Cabinet in October. Another successful 
event was when Wiltshire Wildlife delivered a presentation about community 
energy in Hilmarton. Furthermore, she noted that Sustainable Calne were now 
lending out their thermal imaging camera, funded by the Area Board, to identify 
areas of heat loss. 

https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/mgAi.aspx?ID=112529
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Economy 
 
The Strategic Engagement and Partnerships Manager, Ros Griffiths, stated that 
she had been holding conversations with Calne Food Bank and Citizens Advice 
about support for food bank users. She also reported that Calne Leisure Centre 
had run FUEL events for children from lower income families over the holidays 
and that they would be offering support again over the Christmas break. She 
encouraged eligible families that were interested to register by 8 December.  
 
Transport 
 
Cllr Ashley O’Neill was pleased to report that there had been progress following 
up on the actions from the recent Highways Matters event, including speed 
reductions in Studley and tackling accessibility issues in Quarr Barton. He also 
reiterated that, although the budget of the Local Highway and Footway 
Improvement Group has doubled since the previous financial year, the group 
had managed to spend its full budget.  

116   S106 Working Group - Meeting Update 

 The Area Board noted the written update from the last meeting of the S106 
Working Group on 2 November 2023.  

117   Area Board Funding 

 The Area Board noted the budgets remaining for allocation at the meeting.  
 

Community Area Grants: 
 
Calne Wordfest requesting £1,488.20 towards Calne Book Swap 
 
On the proposal of Cllr Ashley O’Neill, seconded by Cllr Tom Rounds, it was 
agreed to make the: 
 
Decision 
Calne Wordfest were awarded £1,488.20 to Calne Book Swap.  
 
Reason 
The application met the 2023/24 grant criteria.  
 
1st Calne Scout Group requesting £5,000 towards refurbishing the toilets in their 
hall. 
 
On the proposal of Cllr O’Neill, seconded by Cllr Rounds, it was agreed to make 
the: 
 
Decision 
1st Calne Scout Group were awarded £5,000 to refurbish the toilets in their 
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hall.  
 
Reason 
The application met the 2023/24 grant criteria.  
 
Goatacre Cricket Club requesting £2,379 towards their pitch cover project. 
 
On the proposal of Cllr O’Neill, seconded by Cllr Rounds, it was agreed to make 
the: 
 
Decision 
Goatacre Cricket Club were awarded £2,379 for their pitch cover project.  
 
Reason 
The application met the 2023/24 grant criteria.  
 
 

Older and Vulnerable People’s Grants: 
 
Wiltshire Community Care User Involvement Network requesting £500 towards 
administrative support for Calne Health, Social Care and Wellbeing meetings. 
 
On the proposal of Cllr Rounds, seconded by the Chairman, it was agreed to 
make the: 
 
Decision 
Wiltshire Community Care User Involvement Network were awarded £500 
to provide administrative support for their Calne Health, Social Care and 
Wellbeing meetings.  
 
Reason 
The application met the 2023/24 grant criteria.  
 
Wiltshire Community Care User Involvement Network requesting £500 towards 
administrative support for Calne Voices meetings. 
 
On the proposal of Cllr Rounds, seconded by Cllr O’Neill, it was agreed to make 
the: 
 
Decision 
Wiltshire Community Care User Involvement Network were awarded £500 
to provide administrative support for their Calne Voices meetings. 
 
Reason 
The application met the 2023/24 grant criteria.  
 
Calne Reconnecting Senior’s Group requesting £2,000. 
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On the proposal of Cllr O’Neill, seconded by Cllr Rounds, it was agreed to make 
the: 
 
Decision 
Calne Reconnecting Senior’s Group were awarded £2,000.  
 
Reason 
The application met the 2023/24 grant criteria.  
 
Avon Needs Trees requesting £4,178 towards Health and Wellbeing at 
Hazeland and Pudding Brook Wood. 
 
The Chairman noted that there was insufficient Older and Vulnerable People’s 
Grant Funding to award the application in full.   
 
On the proposal of Cllr O’Neill, seconded by Cllr Rounds, it was agreed to make 
the: 
 
Decision 
Avon Needs Trees were awarded £3,921 towards Health and Wellbeing at 
Hazeland and Pudding Brook Wood.  
 
Reason 
The application met the 2023/24 grant criteria but there was insufficient 
Older and Vulnerable People’s funding remaining to award the grant in full. 
£2,488 would come from the Older and Vulnerable People’s budget and 
£1,433 from the Community Area Grant budget.  

118   Local Highway and Footway Improvement Group (LHFIG) 

 The Area Board considered the recommendations of the LHFIG meeting held on 
13 October 2023. 
 
On the proposal of Cllr Ashley O’Neill, seconded by Cllr Tom Rounds, it was 
resolved: 
 
To allocate funding to the below issue on the Priority Schemes List: 
 

 Issue 3-23-6 - A342 Derry Hill Speed limit repeater signs £2,100 
 
To add the following issues to the Priority Schemes List with funding: 
 

 Issue 3-22-40 - A4 Cherhill dropped kerbs £7,700 

 Issue 3-22-25 - Quarr Barton Footway £7,000 
 
To add the following issue to the Priority Schemes List without funding: 

 

 Issue 3-33-21 - A4 Cherhill Closure of lay-by 
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Further information on the LHFIG process can be found here. 

119   Urgent items 

 As 2024 would mark the 250th anniversary of the discovery of oxygen by 
Joseph Priestley, when he was living in Calne, residents were invited to email 
ideas for how to celebrate the anniversary to matthew.hitch@wiltshire.gov.uk.   

120   Close and Future Dates 

 The date of the next Area Board was confirmed as 6 February 2024, at 6:30pm 
in Calne Hub and Library.   

https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/article/6149/Local-Highway-and-Footway-Improvement-Groups
mailto:matthew.hitch@wiltshire.gov.uk


Bremhill Parish Council Update – Calne Area Board – 5 Dec 23 

Condolences 

The parish council is very sad to hear of the death of Cllr Tony Trotman. We 

recognise how much he did for Calne, the Calne Area through sitting on this 

board and for us all through his chairmanship of the Northern Area Planning 

Committee. He will be greatly missed. Our sincere condolences go to his family. 

Priorities  

The council’s top priorities are road safety and road maintenance.  A speed 

reduction in Foxham and West End has been agreed and new speed limit signs 

will be installed. Work progressing is progressing on installing horse rider 

signage, starting with Tytherton Lucas, and on purchasing speed indicator 

devices. Our thank go to our Parish Steward, Michael Jarzebinski, for all the 

work he has done on our lanes in the last few months and particularly for 

cutting grips to allow the water to run off the road more easily. 

Vehicles continue to travel too fast and our thanks go to the police who have 

continued to deal with speeding drivers in East Tytherton. 

We are still working on improving the passing places with the biggest holes in 

them but have been delayed by the wet weather.  

Community Groups 

Bremhill History Group. After the very successful production and sales of the 

book Bremhill Parish Through the Ages in December 2021 the history group will 

be publishing a paperback version. Details can be found on the group’s website 

https://bremhillparishhistory.com/ 

The Tytherton Village Hall. Community volunteers are working hard on the 

new village hall located in East Tytherton. Inevitably costs have gone up, so the 

trustees are applying for more grants and fund raising events are held regularly 

to contribute to these costs.  

Christmas Events. These are now in full swing starting with Autumn and 

Christmas gift and craft fairs at Bremhill and the Tythertons in October and 

November.  
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